NORTHAMPTON COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION
SUMMARY OF FORMAL ACTIONS TAKEN AT 

Monday, March 8, 2021, REGULAR MEETING

This document summarizes formal actions taken on substantive matters at the regular meeting of the Northampton County Board of Education on March 8, 2021.  This document is provided for the convenience of the public and does not constitute the official minutes of the meeting.  For details such as the precise substance of main motions, any subsidiary motions, the names of members who made and seconded motions, staff presentations and public comments, and the times the meeting was called to order, recessed, reconvened, and/or adjourned, please consult the official minutes of this meeting, which are maintained as audio or video recordings and available for public inspection in the office of the Superintendent and on the Board of Education website.                 

 

Members Present:  Rhonda Taylor, Chair; Dr. Marjorie Edwards, Vice Chair; Lucy Edwards, 

Barbara Stephenson, Theresa Scott, Tony Burnette, Dr. Pamela Chamblee, ex officio
Others Present:  Administration and interested parties

The Board convened the Board Meeting at 3:07 p.m.  Vice Chair Dr. Marjorie Edwards called the meeting to order in the absence of Chair Rhonda Taylor.  Dr. M. Edwards announced to the Board that our Board Chair Rhonda Taylor is on her way.

ACTIONS TAKEN:

Closed Session.  Ms. Stephenson made a motion, Seconded by Mr. Burnette to go into closed session at approximately 3:10 p.m. pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11 (a)(1) and (a)(6) to prevent the disclosure of confidential personnel files under G.S. 115C-321, to consider matters relating to initial employment of an individual employee, and to prevent the disclosure of confidential student records under G.S. 115C-402.  The motion passed by a 5-0 vote.  Chair Rhonda Taylor was not present for the vote.

Mr. Tony Burnette informed Vice Chair Marjorie Edwards that he needed to leave the Board Meeting for approximately 20 minutes and that he would return prior to closed session ending. 

The Board reconvened the meeting at 4:08 p.m.  

Approval of the Meeting Agenda.  Ms. Scott made motion, Seconded by Mr. Burnette to amend the Board Agenda to add student matters pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11 to the closed session topics to be discussed in closed session.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the Board Agenda as amended.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Moment of Silence In Memory of Ms. Josephine Tyner Dunn, Board Member.  Chair Rhonda Taylor stated as many of you know we have lost one of our Board Members.  She will truly be missed and she was a valuable part of the Northampton County Board of Education.  Chair Taylor further stated that at this time, I would like for us to have a moment of silence for our beloved Board Member Ms. Josephine Tyner Dunn.  Thank you.

Chair Taylor also informed the Board that she knows this item is not on the agenda, but she would like to read a letter to the Northampton County Board of Education coming from the Office of the Sheriff of Northampton County, Jack E. Smith as follows:

To Chairwoman Rhonda Taylor and the Northampton County Board Members:

Our sincerest condolences on the passing of Board Member Ms. Josephine 

Dunn.  She was a very special woman and many will miss her.  Wishing 

you peace, sympathy, comfort, and courage to face the days ahead and 

loving memories to forever hold in your heart.  

With these sympathies,

Jack E. Smith, Sheriff

Chair Taylor further stated that she would also like to thank everyone for attending the service for Ms. Dunn and thank you Rod Malone for attending the service.  It was a wonderful “Homegoing” and we will carry on her legacy.

Good News Award.

Mr. Mark Barfield addressed the Board as follows:  Good afternoon Board Chair Taylor, Board Members, Dr. Chamblee, Northampton County Schools family, and the community at-large.  We wish to salute our middle school scholars who have done an amazing job during remote learning and Conway Middle School would like to salute the following scholars:

Conway Middle School

6th Grade Team Visionary 
Kaylyn Bennett – High engagement during remote learning & 95% Attendance for 2nd Quarter

Renardis Rhymer - High engagement during remote learning & 99% Attendance – Perfect Attendance for 2nd Quarter

7th Grade Team Inspiration

Rekiyah Cumbo-Turner – Perfect Attendance for 2nd Quarter

Brayden Yandle – Consistent Communication with the Administration/Active Voice

8th Grade Team Opportunity

Aiham Kaiwan – Principal’s List for 1st and 2nd Nine Weeks, Eng. I & Math I Cohort, High Engagement during remote learning & 98% Attendance & Perfect Attendance for 2nd Quarter

Joanna Gonzalex – 97% Attendance, Principal’s List for 1st and 2nd Nine Weeks & Eng. I & Math I Cohort

Mr. Barfield congratulated the scholars of Conway Middle School!

Mr. Mark Barfield also recognized the following Gaston Middle School scholars - #Where Good Becomes Great:

Gaston Middle School

6th Grade

VerNyjah Futrell, Perfect Attendance, Up for a Challenge, Positive Attitude 

KynnDylle Copeland, Hard Working Student, Never Complains, Makes Her Classmates Better

7th Grade

Mi`ane Harrison, Skills of Dedication, Perseverance, & Positive Attitude

Kenajah Hewitt, Excellence Attendance, Strong Work Ethics & Exemplary Participation in Remote Learning

8th Grade

Endia Johnson, Grit, Passion, & Perseverance to Overcome Challenges, Strong Consistent Perseverance and Maintains Her Focus

Dazier Vargas, Good Mental Mentality, Eagerness to Learn, Enjoys Virtual Learning, Works Hard and Diligently

Mr. Barfield stated that great things are happening for all of our scholars for Conway Middle and Gaston Middle Schools!

WRAL-TV’s Teacher of the Week Recognition.  Mr. Mark Barfield recognized Mr. Corey Williams, Gaston School Teacher and the District’s Teacher of the Year, for being recognized on WRAL- TV’s Teacher of the Week for February 24, 2021 as the Teacher of the Week for WRAL-TV.  Mr. Barfield thanked Mr. Williams for his drive and tenacity to make a difference in the lives of our scholars and to represent Northampton County Schools on WRAL-TV. 

Winter Extraordinarily Exceptional Educator Recognition.  Mr. Mark Barfield also recognized Ms. Mary Hayes, Exceptional Children Teacher at Central Elementary School, stating that she was featured as the North Carolina Department of Public Instruction, Exceptional Children Division Winter Extraordinarily Exceptional Educator representing Northampton County.  Mr. Barfield thanked Ms. Hayes for her passion and commitment to our scholars.

Mr. Barfield further stated that again we give a shout-out to Ms. Hayes and Mr. Williams for representing the adults in our district and giving us statewide recognition!

Chair Taylor announced to the Board and audience that next on the agenda we will have Dr. Michael Elam, President of Halifax Community College to give us a Halifax Community College Report.

Business Before the Board:  Information (School/Community Showcase)

Halifax Community College Report – Dr. Michael Elam addressed the Board stating good evening Madam Chair Taylor, Vice Chair Dr. Marjorie Edwards, Superintendent Dr. Pamela Chamblee, and to the Board.  Dr. Elam thanked the Board for allowing him to come before them this evening.  He shared with the Board that this COVID-19 is really cramping our style, because I wanted to go around and at least say hello to each and everyone of you, which would have given me the chance to get to know you a little better.  As Mr. Barfield said earlier, there are some good things going on in Northampton County Schools and it continues to happen even on our campus at Halifax Community College.  We would also like to announce that Mr. Tony Burnette was recognized as one of the Northampton County African American Heroes and he received one of our Heroes Award last week and we wish to inform him that we are grateful for his service to our community.  Dr. Elam informed the Board that he has some exciting news that he wants to share tonight about the performance of Northampton County Schools and Northampton County High School.  Dr. Elam shared a PowerPoint presentation with the Board stating that the metrics that he is going to share tonight are metrics that are going to outline the following three areas:  

1) Course Completion Rate – A percentage of students who complete the courses on our campus and that will be by enrollment.  

2) Pass Rate – How many of the students earn a “C” or better and compare that to the same number of students who complete those courses.  

3) Overall Success Rate – The percentage of students who are earning a “C” or better and who are still enrolled in a class by the end of that term.

Dr. Elam shared some comparative data:

112 Students – Fall 2020 – The enrollments were that they took 296 classes of 53 courses.  They obviously took multiple classes and a few of those classes the students were enrolled in were:  Student Success Class, History, English, Math, and Welding.  

Dr. Elam further explained to the Board that the black column is all HCC students and that is our benchmark that we will be following throughout these charts.  The next column represents the non-high school students and those are all of our college students lumped into one.  The next column is the gold column and that is the All Early College Students.  We have four (4) Early College programs on the campus so all of those students are lumped into that category.  The gray/teal colored column represents the Northampton County Early College.

Course Completion Rate
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Northampton County Early College Comparison Breakdown:

Spring 2020 – Pre-COVID-19 

129 Students enrolled in Early College 

62 students were taking some business classes, 1 online, 1 hybrid, and or some face-to-face

60 students were taking completely online courses

7 students were enrolled in totally face-to-face instruction  

Spring 2021 – Remote Learning Mode

116 students enrolled in Early College

68 students were enrolled in at least 1 online, 1 hybrid

45 students were enrolled completely online

2 students were enrolled in totally face-to-face instruction

1 dropped as a no-show

Face-to-face courses are generally those such as vocational or career technical education courses and are not good in remote reality.

Dr. Elam further stated that according to their MOU and goal we have been trying to look for ways to save money for the Early College Program and one of the largest expenses is

textbooks.  We received a message midway last semester from our current bookstore provider indicating that COVID was having a drastic affect on them and if we did not consider going online they might have to shutdown the bookstore.  Therefore, in order to continue to provide services to our students, we went to a completely online book service and it turned out to be a blessing, because of COVID and everybody learning remotely this was the most convenient way to handle books and the books could be delivered anywhere the student wanted them to be such as home, work, college, etc. and they could pay for them online.  The biggest drawback with that was that some of our students had some access to the Internet issues.  We helped to resolve that issue by providing laptops, hotspots, and providing access to the parking lot on campus.  Also, our faculty has been engaged in finding ways to get to OER (Open Educational Resources).  I want you to know that this phenomenon is happening all across the country in major universities, including those universities here in our State.  Our faculty converted our English 111, English 112, and Public Speaking 231 and your Early College students were enrolled in those three classes, which saved that Early College Program $3,086.12 in one semester.  The following semester, our instructors added one more class to that list, Sociology 210, and there were seven students enrolled in that class and we saved $3,630.41 that semester for a total of $6,716.51.  Our goal is to get as many of our textbooks on this OER process as we can, because it saves all of our students money and a better access to better resources that are highly sought after.  We will continue to look for ways to add to that list and our faculty is work diligently with finding ways to save money.

Dr. Elam informed the Board that the last thing that he has to share is that this past semester he promoted his Executive Assistant Ms. Kimberly Mack to Special Assistant to the President for Governmental Community & College Affairs.  He stated that Ms. Mack has been diligently working to find ways to improve our services and the experiences that our Early College students bring to the campus based on their input.  Dr. Elam asked Ms. Mack to come forward and share some of the work that she is doing.

Ms. Kimberly Mack addressed the Board saying, “good evening everyone.”  Ms. Mack shared a Powerpoint with the Board and informed them that they did not get the opportunity to do a lot of things in the fall semester; however, we are picking up and doing a lot more in the spring as well as planning ahead for the next academic year.  Ms. Mack shared the following Black History Month Activities Calendar:

2/4
Stamp Collection (August Wilson Dedication)

2/11
Highlighting Native Residents of the Roanoke Valley – Congressman G. K. Butterfield 

2/25
14th Annual Saluting African American Local Heroes

3/15
Bruce Robistow, Halifax Health Director (COVID-19 Presentation)

3/31 
Progressive Community Awards Dinner @ 6:00 p.m. (Highlighting residents of Halifax and Northampton Counties who are working to reduce and eliminate COVID-19 in our communities.)

4/1
Charles Jackson, Northampton County Manager (Local Government Career Opportunities Presentation)

TBA
Drive-In/Outdoor Movie Night (Has not been finalized and still working on logistics.)

· A Student Activities Board is being developed.  Our first meeting with the students is scheduled to be held in April and we will introduce them to parliamentary procedures.  Senator Don Davis will come in and work with and teach the students about parliamentary procedures and afterwards we want all of our meetings conducted in that way to train the future leaders.

Ms. Mack thanked the Board for allowing her to speak this afternoon.

Chair Taylor thanked Ms. Mack for her presentation.

Dr. Elam informed the Board that as you can see there are some great things happening for our students.  In terms of the four Early College Programs, our enrollment is nearing 50% of our total enrollment at Halifax Community College.  We are doing everything that we can to make sure that these students have a pleasant and very beneficial experience.  We have been listening to them and they are beginning to work collectively together to do something they have wanted to do for a long time.  They want a field day and a talent showcase, because they want to see some of the other Early College students who are on campus and we want them to be involved, because student engagement leads to success!  At this time I will ask if any of you have any questions.  Dr. Elam also introduced Dr. Fields, Vice President for Academic Affairs to the Board.

Mr. Burnette asked Dr. Elam that in July of last year, 2020, we talked to Dr. Chamblee about sending you all a letter about representation on your Board.  I do believe there is a General Statute out there as well to that affect.  However, from January to this day and we have been constantly asking Dr. Chamblee, you guys have not responded to that letter.  I feel, and this is just me speaking, that our citizens here and our parents, need representation on the Board and why are we having such a problem with being seated on your Board?

Dr. Elam responded to Mr. Burnettte stating let me bring you up-to-date, because an Adhoc Committee has been formulated by the Board and it is being lead by Dr. Michael Williams who is one of our Trustees.  Actually, they have had one meeting; he is formulating an agenda, and is putting together other information to send forward to everyone for the next meeting.  Therefore, I know that the process has begun, but I am not sure if we have the correct email address for Dr. Chamblee, because she was included in that mailing.

Ms. Kimberly Mack informed Dr. Elam that the mailing will go out in an email today.

Dr. Elam further stated then the second email will go out today and he knows that 

Dr. Chamblee is on that list, but he thought that she was included from the beginning.  He said he would check into that.  The process has begun, but Dr. Williams is having some issues with some legal terms and he is going to be sharing those documents about service areas, the term administrative area, and other things that relate to making that appointment.  Therefore, the issue has not been put in file 16 it is being addressed.

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. Elam that we have waited such a long time for a response from you Sir.  Here is the crushing thing about it is that we had recommended Ms. Josephine Dunn to be our representative on that Board, because that is where her heart was.  Now, from July to this point we have had no communication and we lost her at this point in time.  So I am very disappointed that we have not, just a courtesy, received a response back to the Superintendent walking her through whatever it is you all are going through to get us to that next level.  Those are my questions Dr. Elam and I am very disappointed that we have the most students enrolled on your campus yet we are not being treated fairly in my eyesight.  When I swore the Oath to sit on this Board, I told the parents and the people of Northampton County that I would fight for their students and that I would do my very best to ensure that our children here had the same opportunities that every child in this nation has and I am duty bound to do that and I am going to do it.  This is part of that process making sure that our children have representation.

Dr. Elam asked Mr. Burnette to allow him to check on the dates, because it has to be an oversight and I know that a letter was prepared on behalf of our Board Chair and was sent to both the School Board and the Commissioners.  The letter that I remember receiving was addressed to both of those Boards.  There was a response prepared so I have to go back and find out what happened.

Dr. Chamblee asked Dr. Elam to allow her to address that, because I am present in the room and you are addressing me and I know a little something about that.  Please know that the letter was addressed to you as directed by my Board Members and it was sent directly to you in July.  I received a response and I believe it was back in January and I am trying to look at my notes now from Michael Williams as you said, Special Appointee to an Adhoc Committee.  Therefore, on a virtual call there was Mr. Michael Williams, Ms. Mary Maven, and one other gentleman (I have it in my notes who was present) along with Ms. Dunn, Ms. Faulkner, representing the Commissioners and myself.  That was the first acknowledgement that I had received since that July letter in January of this year to acknowledge that.  Basically, what I said in my letter to you was restated in the meeting and then at the end of the meeting we were told by Mr. Williams is that another meeting will reconvene.  Then my question to him was, “so what are we going to talk about the second time?”  Again, we have not heard anything from Mr. Williams since that meeting addressing that, but my understanding maybe more people will be involved and there was some conversation regarding the General Statute and we quoted it and it clearly acknowledged that “the statute provides for representation on your Board” and that your attorney will be looking into that.  Apparently, there is some conversation about whether or not that needs to happen or whatever it is you all are considering.  Therefore, I am not a bystander here and I want to acknowledge that and I don’t want to be spoken upon as a third person.  I am here and I am present so I can articulate that.  I think to Mr. Burnette’s point was that if I sent a letter in July why did it take until January to even get an acknowledgement?  I believe that is where he was going with that.  Then, to have one meeting and all we did was to repeat exactly what was in the letter to you, such as why is it necessary, we talked about our constituents, and we talked about the various concerns that have come to us from parents and students on your campus and we want to be proactive in heading that off.  So a seat at the table will help us to be able to do that to help guide our parents as they matriculate on your campus.  We just repeated the same thing in the meeting with Mr. Williams and you said he is a Trustee at HCC?  Is he currently a Board Member for Roanoke Rapids Graded Schools?

Dr. Elam responded to Dr. Chamblee yes he is.

Dr. Chamblee stated that he is a Board Member just like our Board Members are for Roanoke Rapids Graded Schools and he is one of your Trustees and he led the meeting.

Dr. Elam responded to Dr. Chamblee to let him add that in July our Board does not meet, but I made sure that our Board Chair had the information to be able to respond as soon as possible of course and to make sure that all of the other Board Members were on board with it.  Therefore, at the end of August our Board had met and I don’t know why you did not receive a copy of the response prior to the mail you received from Dr. Williams.  We can look into that to determine why you didn’t get a response just to say that our Board does not meet in July, we will be meeting then and it will be addressed.  It was made very clear to me that it is a Board matter it is not a President’s matter.  The Board is penning a process for dealing with it, but I can say that the Board Chair has established an Adhoc Committee to address it and have begun to roll out the process that he wants to use in order to look at and address the possibilities of adding a membership to the Trustees specifically for Northampton County.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Dr. Elam stating that I thank you for that Sir and I really appreciate it.  Even if you had picked up the phone and said I acknowledge that I received your letter and it is going to be passed on down this chain and that would have been fine with me.  So just to say I hear you and to hear that it is going to follow a different path, but no communication leaves people to wonder and guess and we don’t want to do that, because we are all working in the same profession for the same reason trying to get our kids educated.  We want to make sure we support the efforts that we start, we want to make sure that our kids are in a safe place first of all, a good environment, and that they are taken care of. 

Dr. Chamblee further stated to Dr. Elam that aside from that I do have some questions regarding some of the statistics that you presented.

Question:  Dr. Chamblee asked in the online realm that you spoke of “earning a “C” or better,” you said that most of your face-to-face are with your Career and Technical Education courses?  Stop me if I miss speak or if I misunderstood.

Response:  Dr. Elam stated that currently we are about 95% virtual or remote learning mode just like the school systems.  So we don’t even have essential workers on campus and the courses that don’t limit themselves through virtual learning, which would be Automotive, Welding, etc.

Question:  Dr. Chamblee stated that she understands the rationale behind that, because I know most of it is labs or hands-on and I get the concept, but what concerns me is the 83.1%, because I would love to see more face-to-face with core classes, such as your Biology.  Have you looked at your Biology passing rate as individual courses?  You gave this to us as a whole, but when you start slicing it down you look at the individual classes.  Have you looked at your Biology passing grade for your students?  

Response:  Dr. Elam responded no he could not say that he has individually looked at the pass rate for Biology specifically.  Are you recognizing an issue there? 

Question:  Dr. Chamblee stated that I think when you look at your individual classes rather than the whole I am going to leave with you that you look at it and make that decision, but I would say that I would love to see the data reported in that manner more so holistically, because that gives me a better picture of what is happening in the individual classes.  I do appreciate Mr. Williams or someone getting back in touch with us and I hear what you are saying, but as we said our purpose is that we are following General Statute that allows us that opportunity.  So do you have any idea how soon Mr. Williams will reach back out again?

Response:  Dr. Elam responded that Mr. Williams has just sent some information to us on Friday or this weekend for a mail out that is going to the Adhoc Committee that we are preparing and it should be going out no later than tomorrow to the Task Force.

Chair Taylor informed Dr. Elam that on her way to this meeting this afternoon she did speak with someone in his office, but I am not sure who it was.  

Ms. Kimberly Mack responded to Chair Taylor that she believes it was Chairman Barrett.

Chair Taylor agreed that is who it was and he was stating that he wanted to schedule a meeting with us and he wanted to discuss the seat on the Board.

Dr. Chamblee stated Chairman Barrett was the other person that she could not remember who was on the virtual call.

Mr. Burnette asked Dr. Elam are all of the Early Colleges represented on your Board?

Dr. Elam responded to Dr. Elam no, but I say they don’t have an individual seat.  But because the others are members of Halifax County all of their representation otherwise is going to be from Halifax County.  We do have one member from Northampton County on the Board right now and that is Ms. Fannie Greene.  

Dr. Chamblee asked Dr. Elam was Ms. Greene appointed by the Governor?  So she was appointed by the Governor and not the Board.

Dr. Elam responded to Dr. Chamblee yes she was.

Chair Taylor asked Dr. Elam how long is Ms. Greene’s term for?

Dr. Elam responded to Chair Taylor that it is about to expire in June.  That is the way we have been getting membership and representation through the Governor’s Office.  

Chair Taylor asked Dr. Elam when would the application be available for that seat?  Do you have to complete an application and send it to the Governor for him to appoint?

Dr. Elam responded to Chair Taylor that is correct.

Dr. Chamblee informed Dr. Elam that if she is not mistaken the Governor has his appointees and according to the General Statute this Board should have its own that is separate and apart from what the Governor does.

Dr. Elam responded to Chair Taylor and Dr. Chamblee that what we have done and it was done over at Roanoke-Chowan as well, because there is no seat assigned to Northampton County specifically that gives you the authority to appoint someone.  We have been working through the Governor’s Office to recommend folks from Northampton County to be considered by them, but I would say just that you and the Commissioners could work together to try to make sure that the names at least get before the Governor.  That would at least give him somebody to consider and continue to have that representation until something more permanent develops.

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. Elam that he hates to keep beating a dead horse, but the Superintendent just said that the Statue gives this Board the right to appoint and the Governor has his too.

Dr. Elam responded to Mr. Burnette that it does not give this Board the right to appoint.  It is that the process has got to go through and look at it legally to see how it can be done and then it can be made sure that we put it in writing that it is in fact a responsibility of this group to make that appointment.

Mr. Burnette asked Dr. Elam can we get you to agree before you leave here that you will do your do diligence on trying to make this happen, because this should not be hard.  I understand that you said it is up to your Board, but at the same time you can let your Board know how important it is to this Board and hopefully we can get on the right foot, because it appears that we did not get on the right foot with it, but hopefully we can and move forward.

Dr. Elam responded to Mr. Burnette stating that first I give you my assurance that I have been working diligently to keep the process moving forward and I will continue to do so.  You have a valuable program and valuable students on our campus and I would love to keep them there.  I would love for all of them to be successful as long as they can and I am going to do everything that I can.  I think you should have representation, which is why I reached out to the Governor to make sure you do have somebody from Northampton County.  Now, it does not give anybody the authority to appoint yet, but the next step that is being worked on and the two can be worked on simultaneously.

Dr. Chamblee informed Attorney Rod Malone that she would get with him because she wants to look at the General Statute.  Maybe I used the word appoint and it doesn’t exactly say appoint. 

 Chair Taylor asked Dr. Chamblee should it be recommend?

Attorney Rod Malone responded to Dr. Chamblee that he is looking at the Statute now and he stated that he is guessing that you are not in their administrative unit, because the Statute is otherwise clear.

Dr. Chamblee informed Dr. Elam that the Statute is clear.  I may have said appoint, but it does give you the opportunity to recommend, because the Governor once again is separate and apart in their recommendation.  I just want to be clear and thank you Attorney Malone.

Attorney Rod Malone responded to Dr. Chamblee that is the only thing I can see is that fair position would be that you are not in the administrative area of the institution.

Ms. L. Edwards stated that we would not be in any area based on what we are would we? 

Attorney Rod Malone responded to Ms. L. Edwards that he does not know how they define their administrative area.  It seems like it is right across the street.

Chair Taylor asked Dr. Elam to look into that situation for us as soon as you can schedule this meeting and then we can get together and discuss it further.  Chair Taylor thanked

 Dr. Elam for his presentation.

Ms. Scott informed Chair Taylor that she has a comment for Dr. Elam.  Ms. Scott stated that she believes that Dr. Chamblee said it best when we were discussing about our children being at HCC, “missing a population while taking care of another.”  She informed Dr. Elam that she has a scholar at HCC by way of Northampton County Early College and for about a month he has been without his Math instructor.  Are you aware of that?

Dr. Elam responded to Ms. Scott that he is aware of it and as a matter of fact I had a similar situation and although I don’t like to belabor the issue, but I do want to give you an explanation.  I don’t like to make excuses for things, but in this particular situation the professor ended up going out of the country and he did not have access to the Internet.  Then he ended up calling us at the last minute and resigned from the institution.  In this situation we were left in the cold and I am giving you the whole picture here trying to be transparent.  The moment we found out about it we got on it to try to get two classes that were suffering, because of that and we have since put some other measures in place and Dr. Fields is there, because we have had a long talk about this and that we need things in place so this does not happen again.  If a professor is not in place and not providing instruction, we don’t have to wait a week to find out about it and we should not have to find out about it from our students and or our parents whose students are not getting their instruction.  So we have rectified it, we think we have a great solution there, and we have also cleaned up our act and strengthened our system so that this won’t happen again.

Ms. Scott further informed Dr. Elam that her son has shared with her that the new instructor has given three different meet and greets to meet and said that he would meet at a later time and never has.  Her son has informed her that the instructor whoever he or she may be is going to be available tonight at 7:00 p.m. and this will be the fourth time that this person has reached out to these students and nothing has happened.

Dr. Elam informed Ms. Scott that they would check on that and make sure something does happen.  Thank you Ms. Scott for sharing that.

Chair Taylor thanked Dr. Elam for coming and giving his presentation and we will get together and come up with a date that we can all meet with you.

Dr. Elam thanked Dr. Chamblee and the Board for bringing the issues up, because if you don’t I don’t know.

Mr. Burnette thanked Dr. Elam and stated that we hope you come back to us and keep us updated about what is happening.

Dr. Elam informed Dr. Chamblee and the Board that he would do a better job of communicating.  I apologize to Superintendent Chamblee, because you should not have been left out of the loop.  You should have at least had the pleasure of being given some kind of response or something.  I do apologize that happened to you and I will be sure it doesn’t happen to you again.

Dr. Chamblee thanked Dr. Elam stating that she appreciated that and she thanked him for the information. 

Chair Taylor announced that next we will hear an Options for Location of Northampton County Early College Presentation from Ms. Geneva Faulkner.  

Options for Location of Northampton County Early College Presentation.  Ms. Geneva Faulkner greeted the Board and community at-large.  Ms. Faulkner informed the Board that she would like to present some information to them for their consideration as it relates to Northampton County Early College.  I will start with the current status of our Early College as we are currently located on the campus of Halifax Community College who is our Institution of Higher Education Partner and you might see that referred to as IHE in documents and further in this presentation.  It just means that it is the college that you are partnering with and the college that you are partnering with you must be in their service area; therefore, Halifax Community College services half of our County and Roanoke-Chowan Community College services the other half.  Also, just like school districts have attendance lines per school that is the same way it relates to a split County line.  The fifth year of the Northampton County Early College is coming to an end this year.  We have one student who is in their 13th year, which means that student decided to remain on campus as a high school student for the 5th year to take advantage of the tuition, books, and all of the support of being a high school student would avail to that student while taking those college level classes.  The partnership or the agreement for a school is based upon a five-year cycle so we are at the part now where we will have to do a renewal of our fifth-year and just with any other school it is the renewal of the school.  

Ms. Faulkner further stated that the fifth-year for the Cooperative Innovative High School ends this year so a new agreement of sorts has to be sent to let the State Department and the N.C. Community College System know that we want to continue having this Cooperative Innovative High School and the Early College is one type of Cooperative Innovative High School.  It is the most popular one, especially in North Carolina.  Therefore, the conversations that we have been having around our current reality and with that agreement or renewal, both the Superintendent and the Board Chair must the sign the agreement, send it to the local Community College Board of Trustees and their President to sign it, and then we must send it to the State Department.  They have given us grace on the date, because they normally want it in by the end of March, but with us trying to work around our current reality they said don’t worry about the date just let them know if they can help.  Therefore, the location for the 2021-2022 for the next school year is something that we have been having conversations around.  So the options that we have after meeting with Ms. Sneha Shah Coltrane and Mr. Isaac Lake who both work with the N.C. Department of Public Instruction in their Advanced Learning and Gifted Education Academic Division.  Ms. Coltrane is the Division Director and Mr. Lake is one of the Consultants who works closely with the Community College Partners and Early Colleges.  The information that they gave us were options around our location and the support that they would offer.  They gave us three options, but the third one was not really an option.  So the first option, and it has subsections, is to remain on the campus as we currently are for the 2021-2022 academic year and with remaining on campus there are two ways to look at what is happening while you are there.  One is to would to work with the N.C. Department of Public Instruction and Halifax Community College to improve the opportunities and work through areas of concern that the Board has towards staying on that campus.  For one, if we wanted to stay there they would work with us and it would be like a go between or a mediator in two areas, one with the Board of Education, Board of Trustees, the Superintendent, the College President, their Curriculum Department, and our Curriculum Department.  So those are the different areas that they are willing to work with us on.  The second option is if we remain on their campus for the next school year it would be to work with those same partners to improve the situation; however, to complete an application for a new Cooperative Innovative High School with the intent to move within the County lines.  They are not able to reassign our institution of higher education partner.  It would require an entirely new application and last year we could not apply, because they were not open for application.  We can apply, but they have not opened up that window yet, because they are trying to get clarification from the General Assembly or at least a feel of whether or not they are going to fund the new Cooperative Innovative High School.  If you would remember a few years ago, the State Department approved the Cooperative Innovative High School, but the General Assembly was not going to fund it and basically they said you can open a new school with these new guidelines and opportunities, but we are not going to give you any money to run the new school that is going to take more money.  We just received a bill for textbooks for this spring semester, which was over $30,000 per semester.  So those funds come from the Cooperative Innovative High School Grant PRC 55 along with the support for the college liaison and the other things that are unique for a college.  Therefore, one is to stay there with the intentions of staying there and the other one is staying there with the intentions of moving out to a new Cooperative Innovative High School if you are granted that by the State.  It has to be approved, because just an application is not guaranteed that you would be accepted, because we had applied before and we did receive the Early College application.  This is one of the options, stay there with the two different intentions more long term or stay there until you move somewhere else.  If you continue with the Higher Education Partner, you have to stay within the physical lines of that service area.

Ms. Faulkner further informed the Board that the second option they presented was that we could move this summer and open up in another location within our County that is in that service area, for an example, we can go back to the former location where we were before we came on to the campus of Halifax Community College as a full school.  While there, we could work on staying in that location, still working with that partner, working to make it better while you are there, and complete that application for a new Cooperative Innovative High School that would provide you with a different institution of higher education.  Those are the options that we have without a school being approved as a Cooperative Innovative High School and we are limited with where our approval lies.  Changing it we will try to see what would be the option of changing the partner without getting a new school identity, a number, or a new school being opened, but they said that we could not do that.  It would be a whole new grant and a whole new application process.  So those are the two options that were viable options to remotely consider.  The third option is at the end of this school year you just close it, you don’t request renewal or extending your agreement beyond there.

Ms. Faulkner stated that she did send an email earlier today to request potential times that we could meet on our Memorandum of Understanding, because that is done annually with the Community College to address some of our areas.  In that MOU is where you can make your demands for what we need in order to make our partnership, forever how long it might be, throughout the five years that we would be applying for a renewal to go through that this is what we need to make it better for our students and our staff.  As you all have heard often times or may have had your own personal experiences, we are also hearing at the district level from other parents who are having difficulties with some areas.  Although our students are flourishing, our students are making the best of the situation and our staff there are trying to support our students.  That is why our students aren’t struggling, because they are Northamptonians and we do that, but we do want to make sure that not only 90% plus of our students are successful, but 100% of our students are successful and the environment that they are in is conducive to them being that way.  I will yield now to Dr. Chamblee and the Board for any questions that I might be able to answer.

Dr. Chamblee stated that she would yield to the Board.

Ms. L. Edwards asked Ms. Faulkner that with the two options of remaining on the campus, one is for the 2021-2022, if that is the option that is decided would that hold us to just that one year or could it be changed each year, because what I am hearing to is that DPI will be limiting the number of applications for Early College that will be approved?  We don’t want to get into that risk, because we want to continue the Early College education for our children who desire to be there.

Ms. Faulkner responded to Ms. L. Edwards that the one option that she mentioned was to stay on the campus and to apply for a new Cooperative Innovative High School.  So you would not be jeopardizing your existing Early College while you are applying.  If we apply and they accept our application then you have the dilemma of “do we close the Early College that is on the campus of Halifax Community College or open us a new one or do we keep them both”.  That would be the situation and I am probably assuming that the State would, because they have been a part of this conversation with us since the summer, knowing what our intent is from all of the different stakeholders.  They know the Board’s desire to look at the options that exist.  So we have been transparent with the possibilities that exist for our County.  It is not required that you would keep one school open after you get a new one.  

Ms. L. Edwards asked Ms. Faulkner, is that an option?

Ms. Faulkner responded to Ms. L. Edwards, yes.

Mr. Burnette asked Ms. Faulkner did she say that DPI said at this point don’t worry about the deadline?

Ms. Faulkner responded to Mr. Burnette that is correct, because the existing deadline that 

Mr. Lake sent was that he wanted them in by the extension, basically just like a renewal, which would be by the end of March, but they understood what we were going through and until you as a collective Board make your decision on what you wanted to do then that they knew we would not be sending on a signed form to HCC to sign.  Therefore, they knew that we were working on that and to just keep them in the loop as a possible timeframe of completing that and it is basically one sheet.  If you are able to see my screen I can pull the form up so you can see basically what it looks like.  It is not detailed at all and it is just one sheet.  Ms. Faulkner shared the form as follows:  Do you want to extend?  Do you want to continue?  If you are going to request to continue, are you going to have your operations as specified in the original agreement?  Ms. Faulkner stated that in the original agreement we were not on HCC’s campus we were in our County.  There we would put – the intention is to have the high school located within our County line, because this agreement would be with HCC.  You would not have to necessarily specify where the physical building is in your County line, but it just has to be within HCC’s service area and by statute they cannot go into another area without the permission of the other community college, but we could go into another area.  We can take our students to wherever we want to take them it is just the other colleges cannot come into another college’s service area.  Also, we had that issue with the Automotive Program, because HCC did not have the certification that was required to certify our program and Roanoke-Chowan did not offer a program.  So we had to get the agreement from Roanoke-Chowan, because our high school at that time was in their service area.  We had to get a signed agreement from their President to allow Pitt Community College to sign the agreement to work with us.  Even though our students didn’t go there they had to sign the agreement for us to even have the program on our campus.

Mr. Burnette thanked Ms. Faulkner for answering his question.  Mr. Burnette further stated that he knows the Board’s last conversation and he would like to know if they could table this and have Dr. Chamblee set up a Board Retreat for us.  We did a good job with our last Retreat on the decision we had to make.  So if we could all look at this and I would like to go ahead and put into a motion that we table the Options for Location of the Northampton County Early College for right now and have the Superintendent to set up a Board Retreat so that we can go over this matter in deeper details.  Ms. Stephenson seconded the motion.

Chair Taylor informed Mr. Burnette that she does not think we have to table this item this afternoon, because this was just a presentation, but we can still look at some dates and schedule a Retreat.

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that for the record she would like to retract the term she used “appoint” to the word “vote”.  Dr. Chamblee asked Ms. Harris to put her retraction in the minutes and she further stated that she would like to retract the word that she used “appoint” when she said “appoint” to the HCC Board, instead she wants to say “vote”.  

Ms. Faulkner further informed Chair Taylor that as we are planning to work on our MOU next week, if there are any concerns with our existing operations at Halifax Community College that Board Members would like for us to discuss with them at that meeting please provide them to Dr. Chamblee, because she is a part of that conversation as we had that same conversation last year with them.  We want to make sure that if we want to stay there for the next school year until we are approved the earliest that a new Early College could open would be the 2022-2023 school year.  Therefore, if you have any suggestions, recommendations, or areas you want us to discuss or possible concerns, please share that so that we can put that in our discussion.  Thank you all so much.

Chair Taylor thanked Ms. Faulkner for her presentation.

Chair Taylor asked the Board Members if they wanted to schedule the Board Retreat this month?

Mr. Burnette informed Chair Taylor that he feels they can schedule it this month, because this agenda item is really pressing if we can schedule it this month.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that they will get some dates together and get back with them.

Introduction of New Personnel

Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that there are no new personnel today.

Public Comments.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that there are no Public Comments at this time.

Superintendent’s Information

Superintendent’s Updates

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board and public at-large of the following updates:

· I wish to inform everyone that HB 82 calls for six weeks of summer instruction.  Currently we are in the planning phase to provide summer instruction to assist our students with academic recovery and to help mitigate learning laws.

· We are also in the budget season and I shared that with you last month as well.  Our Finance Officer has been out with surgery, but we do have our first Budget Meeting planned for Wednesday, March 17, 2021.

· We had our first round of Pre-K Registration and we will begin our second round of registration in April.  We have banners posted throughout the County and I hope you all have seen those indicating we are open for enrollment for our Pre-K students.

· We are preparing at this time for the beginning of grade 3 exam (BOG3) and we have to have that completed by March 12, 2021, which was the date that DPI gave us.  Therefore, we will have some students coming in to the building, because they cannot test online or at home.  We will follow the safety protocols that we have put in place regarding disinfecting, wearing the masks, and those protocols that we shared with you earlier.  

· We will also have some upcoming tests, the PSAT and the ACT.

· This Friday at 6:00 p.m. we will have our first home football game.  Mr. Privott and his team will be adhering to all safety protocols and guidelines that were shared at that informational meeting.  I have spoken with him today and I wanted to make sure that everyone follows the safety protocols.

· Our School Leadership Staff has been asked to prepare, as we enter into the final 9 or 11 weeks calendar, a 42 or a 30 day plan as we are in our 4th quarter so that we can help close some learning gaps as much as possible.  We teach those standards that have not been taught to this point and review the heavily tested items.  Therefore, in their 42 and/or 30 day plans, they should have included these items as we prepare our students.

· I wish to congratulate all of the students whose names were called today under the Good News Award.  Thank you to our students for staying with it.  We know that online learning, and the research tells us that, is not the preferred method of educating our students.  So I just want to thank those students for staying with it, having good attendance, making good grades, and making the Honor Roll.  Thank you all so much and I want to encourage you and let you know that we are so proud of you in all that you are doing.

· I wish to also say congratulations to our WRAL-TV Teacher of the Week, Mr. Corey Williams!  I want you to know that we are so proud of you in all that you are doing.

Also, congratulations to our Winter Extraordinarily Exceptional Educator, Ms. Mary Hayes being recognized by the State.  Thank you all for all that you do.  Please continue to lead the way.  There is a light at the end of the tunnel and we are heading towards that light you all.  We are not going to give up, we are not going to give out, and we are going to continue to show the people why we are called resilient.

· Again, congratulations to Mr. Tony Burnette for his African American Local Heroes Award that was awarded to him by Halifax Community College!  So congratulations on that.

· I wish to thank you all again Board Members as a team for sticking together, staying together, and continuing to have your focus on what matters most and that is our children.  I am so appreciative of the work that comes from this Board and the policies that we can stand on and be proud of.  At the end of the day, when we look back at our work we know that we have done a good thing and that we insist that good things happen with our kids, because we have doctors, lawyers, and we have got to have everything out there that anyone else has.  If you can hear some of the statistics that were shared that if they can do that in a pandemic under some circumstances that were challenging then imagine what they can do when we remove barriers for children, just imagine.  So this pandemic has taught us to be resilient and how to move forward.  Some things are going to look different as we continue to move forward as a result of this pandemic, but it is going to be all-good for our community.  So again, thank you all for that and Madam Chair that concludes my updates.

Chair Taylor thanked Dr. Chamblee for sharing that information with us. 

Board Responsibilities and Scope of Work

Chair Taylor asked the Board Members if there is anyone who would like to speak at this time?

Ms. L. Edwards stated that she would like to inform the community at-large that the Board had two opportunities as Board Members to get together and one was a conversation between several districts and that conversation was informative and I think we are going to have more of those.  One will be coming up soon.  Also, the webinar on the NC Open Meetings Law was a refresher so we want to let our people know that we are continuing to learn and emphasize the things that we as Board Members should be about.  That is why we have this staff development as Board Members so that we can continue to do the very best job that we can in serving our staff and students.  

Ms. L. Edwards further stated that also, I wish to say congratulations to those people that Dr. Chamblee mentioned.  We are just proud of Northampton County.  Thank you.

Chair Taylor shared that the NC Open Meetings Law training that Ms. L. Edwards mentioned I wish to thank each and every Board Member as we were at 100% participation so that is great.  

Chair Taylor informed the Board and community at-large that she wanted to talk a minute in regards to some conversations, some phone calls, and some questions about the vacant Board Seat.  Right now, we are grieving so that has not even come up, but I would like to let people to know what the process is so that we won’t have to have as many questions and it will already be out there.  Therefore, the process is once we post it will be applications submitted, we will review those applications, we will set up appointment times, and we will have interviews.  The interviews will be held publicly.  That is the process and that is all I am saying on that subject right now.  I don’t know when that will happen right and again, we are grieving right now.  This way you won’t have to ask Board Members, because this way it will already be out there.  So let us continue to do the work of the Board and the business of the Board.  It is difficult, but we need to continue.  

Chair Taylor further stated that the Board is looking forward to March 15th when our students return to school.  Board Members, I know how hard it is and how we want to go out to each school on the first day of school, but let’s allow the Superintendent to do her job.  I am not telling anybody what to do, but I do know how it is for the Superintendent and her staff and you have limited space and having to be spaced 6 ft.  Let them get things right the first 2-3 days and then we go out there and just support them.  

Dr. Chamblee and I have had that conversation and again you want to make sure the schools are running smoothly.  Also, I think with Board Members being there people will have a tendency of being uneasy and we don’t want that we want them to get things straight first.  If you have a desire to go, don’t say Rhonda Taylor told you not to go.  We definitely want to be there, but give them the opportunity to knock the kinks out and let the students and staff know that we support them and we are there for them.

Dr. Chamblee informed Chair Taylor that we don’t want to ignore anyone and especially a Board Member.  This is truly our first day to school and so you know we will have some kinks and it is a different kind of first day and we are going to be running here and there.  My Team is going to be out in the schools and I don’t want you to say that we were there and as Board Members we were ignored.  I don’t want anybody to feel that way, but I do know what the first day of school usually is like, because as with human nature we are going to have some people say, “You told us this, but when we get there it is going to be that.”  We are going to have to work those things out.  We are really going to be engaged in what the schools are doing and supporting them and that means we will have roll up our sleeves as well and means if we have to do some scheduling then that is what we will have to do.  I know we will not be available.

Mr. Burnette informed Chair Taylor that he would like to thank Dr. Chamblee and her team for the marvelous job you have been doing during this pandemic.  I would also like to thank all of the employees of Northampton County Schools for the wonderful job they have been doing.  Also, to our parents we want to thank you all for hanging in there with us and helping us and I truly believe that if we do this together we will be successful.  I thank the Superintendent for putting that video out over communicating to our parents so they will know what the expectations are.  That way, they prepared their scholars to come back to school and they know what the procedures are once they get there.  It is going to take us all working together in order to make this work and I know that we can do it.  Thank you all.

Break:  The Board did not take a 5-minute break.

Consent Agenda

Ms. L. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Mr. Burnette to approve the closed session minutes for (February 8, 2021), the special meeting minutes - Board Retreat (January 27, 2021), and the regular minutes for (February 8, 2021).  The consent agenda also included Contracted Services as listed below.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Contracted Services

Public Consulting Group, Inc. (PCG) – Amendment to Contract for Consulting Services  

Donation from Lake Gaston Ladies Club – Gaston Elementary School.  

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that the Lake Gaston Ladies Club donated $725.00 to Gaston Elementary School staff for teacher supplies and I would like to ask your approval that we accept this donation.

Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Scott to approve a donation in the amount of $725.00 from the Lake Gaston Ladies Club to be donated to the Gaston Elementary School staff to be used to purchase teacher supplies.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

The Board gave the Lake Gaston Ladies Club a round of applause for their donation.

Memorandum of Agreement – Communities In Schools.  Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that they have been working through the agreement with Communities In Schools and we have one more update to look into and then the administration will bring this back before the Board.  Dr. Edwards further stated that they did not submit the agreement back to us by today.

Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. L. Edwards to move the agenda item, Memorandum of Agreement – Communities In Schools, to Business Before the Board for Information as item #17.04 since all of the information is not here.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Northampton County Schools 2020-2021 Summer Program Plan.  Ms. Geneva Faulkner informed the Board that we have explored the opportunity to assess our students who may not be successful on their first assessment.  As you all know, the State did not seek a waiver from the Federal Government for us to not test.  They sought a waiver for penalties or labeling, or the consequences of the assessment, but they did not seek a waiver for us not to test.  So federally, if we receive Federal Funds we have to take those State assessments and for us that is 3rd grade through 8th grade, English Lang. Arts, Math, 5th and 8th grade Science, Biology, Math I, and English II.  Those are the federally required assessments that our students have to take, because of how the State has set up testing platforms for English, Math & Science, but what the State does allow, and they have over the course of a year, allowed for students to take a Summer Assessment if they are not successful on the first time, but the Summer Assessment cannot occur until after the last teacher workday.  So truly what it means by summer meaning it is the last day that your teachers are scheduled to work.  You can’t test until that next day, which means that you have to account for instruction that can occur as soon as you find out the student’s test score and because we test online those test do not populate until the next morning.  Therefore, they populate overnight for everything except English II, because it does have a Writing component that is scored and that is usually a week or a week and a half and because of COVID it has been a little longer than it was in the fall with us getting that score back.  Part of it is a multiple-choice component and the other part is a constructive response, meaning students have to write and respond to a piece of literature.

Ms. Faulkner further stated that what we can do if students are not successful, those students can come back and take a part of the Summer Enrichment Program, Summer Intervention Program, and then at the end of that time before the end of June the students would take an assessment and the highest score for the student is what is counted in the student’s permanent record.  However, the school will have for his growth component the first assessment so you are not held harmless for not having students proficient the first go around.  They count the growth based upon the student’s first time, but they count the performance, which is mostly what people hear when they say 75% of the students were proficient, that is the performance composite, but the growth is in the background saying, did those students receive a year’s worth of growth for a year’s worth of instruction.  Whether they were proficient or not proficient students can’t achieve growth on both of those categories and they cannot achieve growth being proficient as well.  So they do have their first test score, which is the one that counts for growth and the best test score, is the one that counts for proficiency.  However, if we did not test the students by the end of June, then the scores that those students make would go into next year’s performance composite.  So there is a benefit in testing them before the end of June, because that increases your performance composite for this year.  So we are seeking permission to be able to, and the Board has to approve for us to, offer summer retesting if you will.  The students who were proficient cannot take the test to get a higher score on their permanent record.  If they have already passed it, they can take advantage of the intervention, but they can’t take the State test.

Ms. Scott made a motion, Seconded by Dr. M. Edwards to approve the Northampton County Schools 2020-2021 Summer Program Plan.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Personnel. 

Ms. Scott made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the following personnel report as presented.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.  

Classified Elections:

Ellen Bethea, Child Nutrition Worker, Willis Hare Elementary School, 3/9/21

Purneisha Ponton, Bus Driver, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Rodney Easter, Teen Court, Northampton County High School (Based at GMS), 3/9/21

Resignations/Retirements:

Earl Branch, Bus Driver, Northampton County Schools, 1/7/21

Sandra Webb, Custodian, Gaston Middle School, 2/23/21

Jonathan Benthall, Social Studies, Northampton County High School, 4/10/21

Edith Murphy, Teacher Assistant (Retirement), Central Elementary School, 6/30/21

Katina Joyner, Bus Driver, Conway Middle School, 3/9/21

Administrative Transfers:

Mark Barfield from Dropout Prevention at Central Services to Interim Principal at Gaston Elementary School, 3/4/21

Benedict Fagbeyiro from Science Administrator at Gaston Middle School to Assistant Principal at Gaston Elementary School, 3/8/21

Substitutes/Volunteers:

Tussie Phillips-Boone, Substitute Bus Driver, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Larry Gary, Substitute Bus Driver, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Coaching Recommendations:

Richard Webb, Assistant Football Coach, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Collin Sneed, Assistant Football Coach, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21 

Tyreke Mitchell, Assistant Football Coach, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21 

Jovantae Hicks, Assistant Football Coach, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Sa`sha Stephenson, Volunteer Athletic Trainer, Northampton County Schools, 3/9/21

Business Before the Board:  Information (Administrative)

Financial Overview – Ms. Judith Modeste, Finance Officer

Ms. Modeste informed the Board that her Financial Overview would be as of March 5, 2021.  As you all know, we have four months to go in this year and we are getting close to the end of this year.  As Dr. Chamblee stated, we will start preparing our budget for next year.  Ms. Modeste shared the following Financial Overview with the Board:

Fund
Type

           Budget

          Expenses

 Remaining Budget
1    
State

           $14,807,456.27          $10,678,047.06

 $4,129,409.21

2
Local

    
   3,601,737.36
  2,827,083.03

      774,654.33

3
Federal

    
   3,549,436.84
  1,855,435.26

   1,694,001.58

4
Capital Outlay
                  452,306.00
     337,578.78
      
      114,727.22

5
School Nutrition
   1,828,900.00
     984,889.38
   
      844,010.62

8
Local-Restricted
   1,070,074.41
     589,393.58

      480,680.83


Total


 25,309,910.88
17,272,427.09
 
   8,037,483.79

Ms. Modeste further informed the Board that she wanted to point out about the Federal Stimulus Bill that is in progress.  Out of the $1.9 trillion Stimulus Bill, North Carolina will receive approximately $3.8 billion of that money.  So DPI will get their part and then the LEA’s will get their part.  Ms. Modeste asked the Board Members if they had any questions.

Ms. L. Edwards stated “good job Ms. Modeste for keeping up with our finances,” but from time to time can you give us a detailed report of the State, Local, Federal, and Capital Outlay Budgets?  I am not requesting that you give it to us every Board Meeting, but every other Board Meeting so that we will know how the funds are spent.  I don’t know how complicated it would be for every Board Meeting, but from time to time I think we need to know just how these funds are spent.  If you could do that Ms. Modeste, but I don’t know how difficult that would be.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. L. Edwards that she would get with Ms. Modeste on that.

Chair Taylor thanked Ms. Modeste number one for her hard work and for getting this report to us.

Update on Northampton Career and Technical Academy of Innovation.  Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that as promised the administration is keeping the Board abreast of where we are with the Northampton Career and Technical Academy of Innovation.  He stated that Avantaclean has finished phase one of their work and that phase was budgeted at $58,000.  They have done approximately $30,000 worth of work and now the phase two component is for the HVAC, which you know is our air quality and our heating and air system.  We received a formal bid from the submission sent out to replace the HVAC in Building B and Building C.  The cost would be right at $95,000 and Allred is the provider that won that bid.  

Mr. K. Edwards further informed the Board that the next phase is the painting and we have received three bids for painting.  We are working with the three bidders that submitted as two came in quoting the same price.  Therefore, we are going to ask those three bidders that responded to our bid to give us a final estimate so that we can report back to the Board the lowest bid.  

Mr. K. Edwards further stated that with Avantaclean, once the HVAC systems have been looked at and the ventilation system has been cleaned, they will come back and complete with the ceiling tiles, the stripping, and then the final phase for the air quality with Avantaclean.  Therefore, the three phases where we are right now is that we are waiting for the painters and we will send that back out.  I am working with Mr. Crossin to get that final bid on the painting cost.  What we have left out there is the landscaping and the pressure washing and we do have the bids that were submitted for pressure washing.  We will bring the Board up-to-date as we move forward, because those two things will be on the end.  We have several “big rock” items as we are looking at equipment for the Innovation Academy.  Dr. Draper and Ms. Faulkner have submitted a detailed plan on what is needed as far as materials and supplies and we are combing through those items so we won’t have any surprises as we move forward with the Innovation Academy as we can look forward to getting the proper equipment in place and opening of the career center.

Dr. M. Edwards asked Dr. Kelvin Edwards if the Board can get an itemized list of what has been done, because community people have been asking what is going on, where are you all at, and what are you all doing.  We don’t know how far you have gotten, we don’t know if the blinds are in there, because I have not been out there.  Dr. K. Edwards is there anyway you can give us a list so that we can be kept updated as we go along, because it is not like we have had a Finance & Facilities Committee Meeting.  Now, you have just given us a list right now, what has been done and what is in the making.  Is it difficult maybe just to give us a list of things you have already done, things that are in the works to get done, something that we can keep up with that is being done, and if and when we can go out there and take a look at it.  Is that something that we can do, because questions are being asked?  What I am saying is it sounds like you are doing lots of things even when you reported to us at the Retreat.  I feel that things are falling by the wayside and maybe I am not the only one who feels that way.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Dr. M. Edwards that yes we can do that.

Ms. Stephenson informed Dr. K. Edwards that she needed some clarity as well.  Is it a done deal and are we moving forward with the project?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson that we are bringing forth the bids to the Board.

Ms. Stephenson stated that I understand that, but aren’t people doing work?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson that is correct.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards so it is a done deal then?  Are they bringing us the lowest bid as they do the work?  Also, has the Board voted on the opening date of August?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson that when we brought the Avantaclean bid in we asked permission from the Board to move forward with the work and once the Board gave us that permission none of this work is being done as far as HVAC, etc.  What I am bringing to the Board is the quote that was given by Allred.  So what has been done to this point, Avantaclean has gone in and did a mold washing air quality, which the Board gave us permission to do that.  I gave the Board quotes on painting, landscaping, pressure washing, but none of that has been done so far.  Also, Avantaclean has gone in and removed the mold in Buildings B & C and that is the only thing that has been done.

What we are bringing to the Board is the quote for HVAC and it came in at the lowest bid of $95,000.  So Ms. Stephenson, what we are asking the Board is for permission to move forward with the HVAC in Building B & C.

Dr. Chamblee asked Dr. K. Edwards to allow her to intervene please.  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board Members that the Board has already granted her permission to move forward with whatever we need to do on that site, but what I shared with the Board in that meeting was that I would be transparent and before we would begin any work I would let you know how much it is costing and I think that is where Ms. Stephenson is going with that.  But the Board has already granted me permission to move forward with whatever needs to be done on that site.  I did say that I would like to keep the Board informed and so whenever we get bids before we do anything we will just bring the bids so that you all will know how much it is costing.  

Ms. L. Edwards informed Dr. Chamblee that she wasn’t clear that we have really approved the program.  We heard it in the Retreat, but is there anything in the minutes saying we approved this program and we are going to move forward, because we have been getting information that we are going to open in August and I saw online where there was some advertisement for hiring.

Dr. Chamblee asked Ms. L. Edwards if the advertisement was for hiring for this program?

Ms. L. Edwards responded to Dr. Chamblee yes it was.  Dr. Chamblee asked Ms. Harris if she would pull those minutes for the Board.  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board Members that the program has been approved or we would not have gone this far.  Again, we would not have gotten out here like this if you all had not have approved it. 

Dr. K. Edwards further reminded the Board that they approved CDA Environmental coming in and doing the Air Quality Study.  Therefore, two things have been done moving forward with the project and that is CDA Environmental came from Charlotte and gave us the Air Quality Study.   The study came in at a price of $6,200.  Second, Avantaclean came in with the removal of the mold after we received the Air Quality Study.  Dr. K. Edwards informed Dr. M. Edwards that what he will do is he will make sure that he updates the book that he gave them at the Retreat and bring it to the Board Meeting each and every time, but we have done no work except still transparent, as 

Dr. Chamblee stated, before we bring anything or perform any work to keep the Board informed about the progress moving toward this project.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards what fund sources are being used.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Stephenson that we are using multiple funding sources such as Lottery Funds, Capital Outlay, Local, etc.  We also have a grant that we are using.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. Chamblee can we just get an update on the fund sources as well?

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that he will put the book together again from October 28, 2020 moving forward just as you suggested Dr. M. Edwards.  I will say here is the quote and here is the work.

Dr. M. Edwards reminded Dr. K. Edwards that when they received the book at the Retreat there was a sheet in the back of the book about the blinds and I thought the blinds were already up according to what that paper stated.  I believe you already had the cost from Lloyds Decoration.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Dr. M. Edwards that the first quote we received was for the entire facility and that was $28,000 then we went back to Lloyds and received a second quote for Buildings B & C and that cost was $8,000.  There are no blinds up in the buildings, because we are still waiting for one more quote.  We got that one quote locally from Lloyds of Roanoke Rapids and we at least try to get two bids.  So before anything goes up our commitment is that we bring it before this Board so that we can keep you abreast.  What I will do is here is the quote and the work is done.

 Dr. M. Edwards informed Dr. K. Edwards that is what I like to see, because that is what we use to see when we did Facilities and Finance.  It is not that we know we don’t need the work done, but we are all for trying to be sure that we get stuff done.  I just wanted to know where we are and go and see whatever is being done and if we approve it we have good conversation and be well informed when people ask questions, because someone mentioned about applications and I didn’t know anything about any applications, such as people applying for positions and things like that.  These things are going on and there is nothing wrong with it, but if you have it all listed like we use to have it, such as what is in the works, what is waiting on a quote, and what has been done it makes it easier to know where we are and that is what we use to do.  There use to be a sheet that they would have to update us in the Facilities Committee Meeting.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Dr. M. Edwards that he would bring the Board an updated book each meeting from now on.

Chair Taylor informed the Board Members that after they have their Retreat and school is getting ready to open back up can we go back to having our Committee Meetings and that will sort of help with updates?

Dr. M. Edwards stated that going back to the Committee Meetings that will help her keep up, because we would come out of those meetings knowing and I know you all cannot wait around to find us every time you need something done.  For me, it is just a matter of being abreast and I will know where you are.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Dr. M. Edwards that the only work that has been done and that we have updated the Board on and that is CDA Environmental for the Air Quality and Avantaclean for removing the mold.  Every thing else that I have mentioned are updated quotes.  As far as positions Dr. Edwards, we have not interviewed anyone for any positions.

Chair Taylor stated there is was something posted somewhere, because I saw it too about RCC is bringing some staff.  It wasn’t posted, but it was just a statement saying that RCC was going to be bringing some staff and they are going to be hiring new people.

Ms. L. Edwards also stated that there was something on Facebook for a particular job, but I can’t remember what it was for.

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that our district website does not have any positions posted.  Roanoke-Chowan has been a steadfast partner in coming to the facility, because as you know we have identified all program areas that we desire to have.

Dr. M. Edwards informed Dr. K. Edwards you know how things get out and they get stretched.  So I understand now what has been done and what will be done.

Chair Taylor asked Dr. K. Edwards if he would bring that information to the Retreat.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Chair Taylor stating that he will put it in booklet form by quote and work done.  Again, we have not moved forward with anything and I mean anything before we bring it to this Board, which is what we said we would do.

Update on Reopening of Schools – March 15, 2021.  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that on Monday, March 15, 2021 we will open our doors to students whose families selected Option A, as well as the AB Option for those starting on the A Day.  With the vaccination of our teachers and with COVID declining in our communities, these things have contributed to putting us in a position to be able to reopen.  We feel that we can do it safely as we follow the CDC and the NCDHHS guidelines as well as our local guidelines.  

Dr. Chamblee further informed the Board that also, just to update you that the teachers have received training on how to properly disinfect their classrooms.  They have a full understanding that they know they have to wear safety goggles or some type of protective eyewear and gloves, because the chemicals that we are using are designed to kill COVID.  Therefore, we can’t be relaxed as we are using these chemicals.  They have read the FACT sheet about what is in those chemicals so that they will know how serious it is with these chemicals.  Prior to Monday, each District Staff will go out and make sure we have the appropriate classroom setup meaning 6 ft. apart, have the proper equipment, signage, and the overall preparedness of our buildings.  In addition to Monday, we have already held two Town Hall Meetings for parents explaining the reopening options and talking about the safety protocols that are in place so that everybody will understand the seriousness of wearing their masks appropriately over their nose and their mouth.  What the protocols will look like in the classroom as well as throughout the building, how we are taking temperatures, and how they will be riding on the bus.  So we have shared all of that information with the parents and also how they are going to eat, unfortunately when they unmask to eat their lunch they will not be able to talk, because you know droplets are in the air and that is a recommendation that also came with ABC Collaborative, which is a group of Duke Physicians who helped Superintendents to reopen safely.  Therefore, I have been on those calls and engaged in those conversations to make sure we are doing this in a safe way.  

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board Members that if they do decide to come out, wear your T-Shirts as your T-Shirt is a walking billboard to remind everybody of safety and it is about the 3W’s to wash, wear, and wait.  Just don’t be offended if we don’t have time to stop and engage in a conversation and that is what I was saying earlier.  You also have an additional mask inside of your T-Shirt packet.  So if you want to come out and show your support that will be fine.

Ms. L. Edwards informed Dr. Chamblee that she feels that any time in March will be a good day for the Board to go out and visit and wear our T-Shirts, but not necessarily on March 15th.

Dr. Chamblee informed Ms. L. Edwards that the staff has these T-Shirts as well and we are asking them to wear theirs on March 15th.  Therefore, we were saying that if you are out please remember to do that and you can certainly wash it and wear it again another day in March, because the more the students see it the more that they will understand that we are serious about following safety protocols.  You will become a walking billboard with the T-Shirt on.

Ms. L. Edwards stated that we would wear it on that day anyway wherever we are.

Dr. M. Edwards thanked Dr. Chamblee and everyone for the hard work to get started.  Just like Dr. Chamblee said, they did not just start yesterday.  This has been ongoing work every since last year.

Chair Taylor thanked Dr. Chamblee for the T-Shirts.

Dr. Chamblee informed Ms. L. Edwards that she thinks she has an answer to her question about the position she saw.  That was probably an automotive teacher and that would be hired through CTE.  I think that is what you saw, because we don’t have an automotive teacher and neither does RCCC.  So that is the position.

Ms. L. Edwards informed the Board that she has been kind of reminiscing about the last day that our students were in school and it was on my birthday, March 13th.  I will forever remember that and on March 5th my husband received triple bypass surgery.  He was in VCU and he got out of the hospital just before things broke loose.  We were just blessed!

Chair Taylor wished Ms. Lucy Edwards a Happy Early Birthday!  She also thanked 

Dr. Chamblee for her update on reopening of the schools and stated that we welcome all of our students back to school!  Chair Taylor informed Dr. Chamblee that she has one question regarding the number of students who had applied to come back.  Do we have more students now?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Chair Taylor that she has not checked in with the principals, but they do have a meeting scheduled for Wednesday, March 10th and she will get back with her.

Board Information.

NCSBA Updates – Chair Taylor reminded the Board Members that they have the online trainings coming up and to be mindful of them.  She stated that the Ethics for Local School Board Members and Understanding Your Legal Duties as Board Chair are both good webinars because we can participate in them as a whole Board and you can do it at any time during the day on March 30th.    

NSBA 2021 District Online Experience – April 8-10, 2021

Next Regular Board Meeting – April 12, 2021 – Board Room – 3:00 p.m. (Closed Session) – Open Session beginning at approximately 4:00 p.m.

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board Members that for the April 12th Board Meeting if they have agenda items please get them to her by April 1st and we would try to have the agenda out before Spring Break. 

Adjournment.  Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to adjourn the Board Meeting.  The motion passed by a 5-0 vote.  Mr. Tony Burnette was not present for the vote.  The Board adjourned the meeting at 6:25 p.m.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

___________________________________

Dr. Pamela Chamblee, Superintendent 
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